## PUBLIC HEALTHCARE CRISIS IN VENEZUELA

## Valerie Bittleston

## **FOOTNOTES**

- 1. "Gross Domestic Product," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/gross%20domestic%20product.
- 2. "Inflation," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/inflation.
- 3. Brian A. Nelson, "Hugo Chávez: president of Venezuela," *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, last updated July 24, 2020, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Hugo-Chavez.
- Editors of the Encyclopaedia Britannica, "Fidel Castro: political leader of Cuba," Encyclopaedia Britannica, last updated August 9, 2020, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Fidel-Castro.
- 5. Jeff Wallenfeldt, "Nicolás Maduro: president of Venezuela," *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, last updated November 19, 2019, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Nicolas-Maduro.
- 6. Editors of the Encyclopaedia Britannica, "Bolívar fuerte: Venezuelan currency," last updated September 23, 2019, https://www.britannica.com/topic/bolivar-fuerte.
- Joe Sterling, "Venezuela Issues New Currency, amid Hyperinflation and Social Turmoil," CNN, August 23, 2018,
  - https://www.cnn.com/2018/08/20/americas/venezuela-currency/index.html.
- 8. Arachu Castro, "A Look at the Origins of a Social Mission," *ReVista*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/book/barrio-adentro.
- 9. "Malaria," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/malaria.
- 10. "Measles," *Merriam-Webster,* accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/measles.
- **11.** "Diphtheria," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/diphtheria.
- 12. "Hypertension," *Merriam-Webster*, accessed July 31, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/hypertension.
- 13. Alejandra Carrillo Roa, "Sistema De Salud En Venezuela: ¿Un Paciente Sin Remedio?" Cadernos de Saúde Pública 34, no. 3 (March 5, 2018), https://doi.org/10.1590/0102-311x00058517.
- **14.** Ibid.
- 15. Peter J. Hotez et al., "Venezuela and Its Rising Vector-Borne Neglected Diseases," (2017): e0005423, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0005423.
- 16. Anne Gulland, "Venezuela Crisis: UN Urged to Declare Humanitarian Emergency as Health System Collapses," *The Telegraph*, April 4, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/venezuela-crisis-un-urged-declare-humanitarian-emergency-health/.
- 17. Kathleen R. Page et al., "Venezuela's Public Health Crisis: A Regional Emergency," *The Lancet* 393 no. 10177 (2019): 1254–1260, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30344-7.
- Robert Herriman, "Venezuela: Malaria Cases Top 1.3 Million in 2018, According to Global Health Organizations," *Outbreak News Today*, February 20, 2019, http://outbreaknewstoday.com/venezuela-malaria-cases-top-1-3-million-2018-according-global-health-organizations-45240/.

- 19. Reuters in Caracas, "Venezuela's Infant Mortality, Maternal Mortality and Malaria Cases Soar," *The Guardian*, May 9, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2017/may/09/venezuela-public-health-crisis-infant-mortality-maternal-malaria.
- 20. UNICEF, "Maternal Mortality," *UNICEF*, September 2019, https://data.unicef.org/topic/maternal-health/maternal-mortality/.
- 21. OHCHR and WHO, "The Right to Health," *Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights,* June 2008, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/Factsheet31.pdf.
- 22. "Venezuela Health Spending as Percent of GDP," *TheGlobalEconomy.com*, accessed May 17, 2020, https://www.theglobaleconomy.com/Venezuela/health\_spending\_as\_percent\_of\_gdp.
- William Savedoff, "How Much Should Countries Spend on Health?" World Health Organization, 2003, https://www.who.int/health\_financing/en/how\_much\_should\_dp\_03\_2.pdf.
- 24. Devdatta Ray and Mikael Linden, "Health Expenditure, Longevity, and Child Mortality: Dynamic Panel Data Approach with Global Data." *International Journal of Health Economics and Management* 20, no. 1 (2020): 99–119,

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10754-019-09272-z.

- 25. Juan Carlos Gabaldón, "How Barrio Adentro Wrecked Venezuela's Health System," *Caracas Chronicles*, December 5, 2018, https://www.caracaschronicles.com/2018/12/05/how-barrio-adentro-wrecked-venezuelas-health-system/.
- 26. Javier Corrales, "The Logic of Extremism: How Chávez Gains by Giving Cuba So Much," *The Dialogue*, December 2005, http://archive.thedialogue.org/PublicationFiles/CubaVenezuelaandtheAmericasAChangin gLandscape.pdf.
- **27**. Ibid.
- 28. Ciara Nugent, "How Doctors Became Cuba's Biggest Export," *TIME*, November 30, 2018, https://time.com/5467742/cuba-doctors-export-brazil/.
- 29. Maria C. Werlau, "Cuba-Venezuela Health Diplomacy: The Politics of Humanitarianism," *The Association for the Study of the Cuban Economy*, 2010, https://www.ascecuba.org/c/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/v20-werlau.pdf.
- 30. Cara Cancelmo, "Mission Barrio Adentro: Venezuela's Virus," (Senior thesis, Claremont Colleges, 2017),
  - https://scholarship.claremont.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2533&context=cmc\_theses
- **31.** Ibid.
- **32**. Ibid.
- 33. Collin Eaton, "Explainer: U.S. Sanctions and Venezuela's Exports and Imports," *Reuters,* May 2, 2019,
  - https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-crude-exports-expl/explainer-u-s-s anctions-and-venezuelas-exports-and-imports-idUSKCN1S82BI.
- 34. Valerie Cerra, "How Can a Strong Currency or Drop in Oil Prices Raise Inflation and the Black-Market Premium?" *Economic Modelling* 76, 2019, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econmod.2017.05.015.
- 35. Valentina Sanchez, "Venezuela Hyperinflation Hits 10 Million Percent. 'Shock Therapy' May Be Only Chance to Undo the Economic Damage," *CNBC*, August 5, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/08/02/venezuela-inflation-at-10-million-percent-its-time-for-shock-therapy.html

- Joe Sterling, "Venezuela Issues New Currency, amid Hyperinflation and Social Turmoil," CNN, August 23, 2018,
  - https://www.cnn.com/2018/08/20/americas/venezuela-currency/index.html.
- 37. Hector Pereira, "Venezuelan Minimum Wage Hits Rock Bottom: \$2.00 a Month," *Agencia EFE*, August 31, 2019, https://www.efe.com/efe/english/world/venezuelan-minimum-wage-hits-rock-bottom-2-00-a-month/50000262-4053749.
- 38. Gustavo Ocando Alex, "A Doctor Or Nurse Might Earn Just \$6 A Month In Venezuela," *NPR*, September 6, 2019, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2019/09/06/757822363/a-doctor-or-nurse-might-earn-6-a-month-in-venezuela-if-thevre-lucky.
- 39. Barbara Fraser, "Data Reveal State of Venezuelan Health System," *The Lancet* 389, no.10084, (2017):, 2095, https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(17)31435-6.
- 40. Gabaldón, "How Barrio Adentro Wrecked Venezuela's Health System."
- 41. Anne Gulland, "Venezuela Crisis: UN Urged to Declare Humanitarian Emergency as Health System Collapses," *The Telegraph*, April 4, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/climate-and-people/venezuela-crisis-un-urged-declare-humanitarian-emergency-health/.
- 42. Oriana Van Praag, "Understanding the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis," *Wilson Center*, September 13, 2019, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/understanding-the-venezuelan-refugee-crisis.
- 43. Cara Cancelmo, "Mission Barrio Adentro: Venezuela's Virus," CMC Senior Thesis, 2017,
  - https://scholarship.claremont.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2533&context=cmc\_theses
- 44. "Venezuela Health Spending as Percent of GDP Data, Chart," TheGlobalEconomy.com, accessed May 17, 2020, https://www.theglobaleconomy.com/Venezuela/health\_spending\_as\_percent\_of\_gdp.
- 45. Cancelmo, "Mission Barrio Adentro: Venezuela's Virus."
- 46. Alejandra Carrillo Roa, "Sistema De Salud En Venezuela: ¿Un Paciente Sin Remedio?" Cadernos de Saúde Pública 34, no. 3, March 5, 2018, https://doi.org/10.1590/0102-311x00058517.
- 47. Hector Pereira, "Venezuelan Minimum Wage Hits Rock Bottom: \$2.00 a Month," *Agencia EFE,* August 31, 2019, https://www.efe.com/efe/english/world/venezuelan-minimum-wage-hits-rock-bottom-2-00-a-month/50000262-4053749.
- **48**. Ibid.
- 49. "Out-of-Pocket Expenditure (% of Current Health Expenditure) Venezuela, RB," The World Bank, accessed May 26, 2020, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.OOPC.CH.ZS?locations=VE&name\_desc=t rue.
- 50. Roa, "Sistema De Salud En Venezuela: ¿Un Paciente Sin Remedio?"
- 51. Ana Vanessa Herrero and Anthony Faiola, "Venezuela's Broken Health System Is Uniquely Vulnerable to Coronavirus. Neighbors Are Afraid the Country Will Hemorrhage Infected Migrants," *The Washington Post*, March 20, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the\_americas/venezuela-coronavirus-health-hospital-maduro-guaido/2020/03/19/74ad110c-6795-11ea-b199-3a9799c54512\_story.html.
- 52. Juan Forero, "Venezuelans Suffer Amid Crumbling Health System," The Wall Street Journal, March 13, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/venezuelans-suffer-amid-crumbling-health-system-1426265 474.

- 53. "Venezuela's Humanitarian Crisis," *Human Rights Watch*, April 17, 2020, https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/24/venezuelas-humanitarian-crisis/severe-medical-and-food-shortages-inadequate-and.
- 54. Siobhán O'Grady, "The U.S. Says Maduro Is Blocking Aid to Starving People. The Venezuelan Says His People Aren't Beggars," *The Washington Post*, February 8, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2019/02/08/us-says-maduro-is-blocking-aid-starving-people-venezuelan-says-his-people-arent-beggars/.
- 55. Forero, "Venezuelans Suffer Amid Crumbling Health System."
- Praag, "Understanding the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis."
- 57. Juan R. Correa S., "Humanitarian Health Crisis in Venezuela," *World Medical Journal* 63, no.2, (September 2017), https://lab.arstubiedriba.lv/WMJ/vol63/september-2017/#page=37.
- 58. Diederik Lohman, "Venezuelans Can't Get Even the Most Basic Lifesaving Medical Supplies," *The Washington Post*, April 29, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2015/04/29/venezuelans-cant-get-even-the-most-basic-lifesaving-medical-supplies/.
- 59. "Venezuela's Humanitarian Crisis," Human Rights Watch.
- **60**. Ibid
- 61. Associated Press, "Venezuela: Health Crisis Means Kid's Scraped Knee Can Be Life or Death," *NBC News*, October 5, 2016, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/venezuela-health-crisis-means-kid-s-scraped-knee-can-be-n659211.
- 62. Van Praag, "Understanding the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis."
- **63**. Ibid
- 64. Meridith Kohut and Nicholas Casey, "Inside Venezuela's Crumbling Mental Hospitals," *The New York Times,* October 1, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/02/world/americas/inside-a-dysfunctional-psychiatric-hospital.html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur.
- 65. Francisco Armada et al., "Barrio Adentro and the Reduction of Health Inequalities in Venezuela: An Appraisal of the First Years," *International Journal of Health Services* 39, no. 1 (2009): pp. 161–187, https://doi.org/10.2190/hs.39.1.h.
- 66. Arachu Castro, "Barrio Adentro," *ReVista*, 2008, https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/book/barrio-adentro.
- 67. Juan Carlos Gabaldón, "How Barrio Adentro Wrecked Venezuela's Health System," *Caracas Chronicles*, December 5, 2018, https://www.caracaschronicles.com/2018/12/05/how-barrio-adentro-wrecked-venezuelas-health-system/.
- 68. Louise Égan, "Chávez's Socialist Medicine Dream May Be Liability," *Reuters*, August 18, 2011, https://in.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-health-idINTRE77H3CD20110818.
- 69. "Average Household Size Area Database," *Global Data Lab,* accessed May 28, 2020, https://globaldatalab.org/areadata/hhsize/?levels=1%2B2%2B3%2B5%2B4&interpolation=1&extrapolation\_years=3&nearest\_real=0.
- 70. Herrero and Faiola, "Venezuela's Broken Health System."
- 71. Gabriela Mesones Rojo and Joshua Collins, "In Venezuela, a Pandemic Meets Years of Shortages and a Broken Health System," *The New Humanitarian*, March 25, 2020, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2020/03/25/venezuela-coronavirus-shortages-broken-health-system.
- 72. Andreina Aponte, "Hospitals Scrap Surgeries, Venezuelans Forgo Showers as Taps Run Dry," *Reuters*, August 16, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-water/hospitals-scrap-surgeries-venezuelans-forgo-showers-as-taps-run-dry-idUSKBN1L018D.

- **73.** Frederic Pulgie, "Venezuela Crisis Hits Health Care, Kills Patients," *AP NEWS*, March 3, 2019, https://apnews.com/e75699ad463f265b837bfe09e7ba1a90.
- 74. Kathleen R. Page et al., "Venezuela's Public Health Crisis: A Regional Emergency," *Lancet* 393 (2019), https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30344-7.
- 75. Cancelmo, "Mission Barrio Adentro: Venezuela's Virus."
- 76. Antonio Maria Delgado, "Crisis in Venezuelan Hospitals: Too Many Patients, Too Few Beds," *Miami Herald*, November 4, 2017, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/venezuela/article18277 0351.html#storylink=cpy.
- 77. Elliott Davis, "Venezuela Is the Worst Case Scenario for the Coronavirus, Experts Say," *U.S. News & World Report*, March 26, 2020, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/articles/2020-03-26/experts-venezuela-is-worst-case-scenario-for-coronavirus-spread.
- 78. Suzette Shultz, "Blackouts in Venezuela Strain Quality of Life for Citizens," *Borgen*, November 11, 2019, https://www.borgenmagazine.com/blackouts-in-venezuela-strain-quality-of-life-for-citizen s/.
- 79. Van Praag, "Understanding the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis."
- 80. Rojo and Collins, "In Venezuela, a Pandemic Meets Years of Shortages."
- 81. Van Praag, "Understanding the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis."
- **82.** Ibid.
- 83. Susan Schulman, "Venezuela's Doctors and Patients Share Tales of Despair and Dismay," *The New Humanitarian*, April 10, 2020, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/special-report/2018/12/05/venezuela-health-crisis-doctors-and-patients-share-tales-despair-and-dismay.
- Tiago Villanueva and Sara Carrillo de Albornoz, "Venezuelan Doctors Resent Presence of Thousands of Cuban Doctors in Their Country," *BMJ: British Medical Journal* 336, no. 7644 (2008): 578, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2267969/.
- W.W. Westhoff et al., "Cuban Healthcare Providers in Venezuela: A Case Study," *Public Health* 124, no. 9 (2010): pp. 519–524, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2010.05.008.
- 86. Rebecca Trotzky, "Misión Barrio Adentro: Experiencing Health Care as a Human Right in Venezuela," *Venezuelanalysis*, May 27, 2007, https://venezuelanalysis.com/analysis/2406.
- 87. Ryan Dube, "Doctors Flee Desperate Venezuela to Work in Safer Places," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 12, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/doctors-flee-desperate-venezuela-to-work-in-safer-places-1 497303556.
- 88. Delgado, "Doctors in Violent Venezuela."
- **89.** "The Hidden World of the Doctors Cuba Sends Overseas," *BBC News*, May 14, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-48214513.
- 90. Stephania Taladrid, "Hunger, Infection, and Repression: Venezuela's Coronavirus Calamity," *The New Yorker*, May 29, 2020, https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/hunger-infection-and-repression-venezuela s-coronavirus-calamity.
- 91. Nicholas Casey, "It Is Unspeakable': How Maduro Used Cuban Doctors to Coerce Venezuela Voters," *The New York Times*, March 17, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/17/world/americas/venezuela-cuban-doctors.html.
- **92.** Ibid.
- 93. Maria C. Werlau, "Cuba-Venezuela Health Diplomacy: The Politics of Humanitarianism," *The Association for the Study of the Cuban Economy*, 2010, https://www.ascecuba.org/c/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/v20-werlau.pdf.

- 94. "The Hidden World of the Doctors Cuba Sends Overseas," BBC.
- 95. "Population Density," *Britannica*, accessed November 20, 2019, https://www.britannica.com/science/infectious-disease/Population-density.
- 96. "Venezuela Urban Population (% of Total Population)," *IndexMundi*, December 28, 2019, https://www.indexmundi.com/facts/venezuela/indicator/SP.URB.TOTL.IN.ZS.
- 97. Sebastian Funk et al., "Combining Serological and Contact Data to Derive Target Immunity Levels for Achieving and Maintaining Measles Elimination," *BMC Medicine* 17, no. 1 (2019): 180, https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-019-1413-7.
- 98. "World Development Indicators," *DataBank*, accessed November 16, 2019, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators#.
- 99. Funk et al., "Combining Serological and Contact Data."
- 100. Ashleigh Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration of Venezuelan Nationals," *Journal of Travel Medicine* 25, no. 1 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1093/jtm/tay077.
- 101. Saskia V. Popescu, "Venezuela's Resurgence of Vaccine-Preventable Diseases," ContagionLive, February 13, 2019, https://www.contagionlive.com/contributor/saskia-v-popescu/2019/02/venezuela-resurge nce-of-vaccinepreventable-diseases.
- 102. Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration."
- **103.** A. Venezuelan and James Ausman, "The Devastating Venezuelan Crisis," *Surgical Neurology International* 10 (2019), https://doi.org/10.25259/SNI\_342\_2019.
- 104. Robert Herriman, "Venezuela Malaria Crisis: Antimalarial Drugs out of Stock, Worst Epidemic in 75 Years," *Outbreak News Today*, September 5, 2016, http://outbreaknewstoday.com/venezuela-malaria-crisis-antimalarial-drugs-out-of-stock-worst-epidemic-in-75-vears-94939/.
- 105. "Country Report: Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic of)," Pan American Health Organization, accessed November 16, 2019, https://www.paho.org/salud-en-las-americas-20rt:17/?page\_id=163.
- 106. R. Hernández-Hernández et al., "Hypertension and Cardiovascular Health in Venezuela and Latin American Countries," *Journal of Human Hypertension* 14, no. S1 (2000), https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jhh.1000978.
- **107.** Ibid.
- 108. Jenny García, Gerardo Correa, and Brenda Rousset, "Trends in Infant Mortality in Venezuela between 1985 and 2016: A Systematic Analysis of Demographic Data," *The Lancet Global Health* 7, no. 3 (2019): e331–e336, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30479-0.
- 109. "They Have No Medicine or Food': Venezuela's Healthcare Crisis," Al Jazeera, February 8, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/02/medicine-food-venezuela-healthcare-crisis-190 208085644270.html.
- **110.** Ibid.
- 111. Shannon Doocy et al., "Venezuelan Migration and the Border Health Crisis in Colombia and Brazil," SAGE Journals, August 12, 2019, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2331502419860138.
- 112. Michael Snyder, "The Venezuela Crisis and Infectious Disease Spread," *Outbreak Observatory*, February 28, 2019, https://www.outbreakobservatory.org/outbreakthursday-1/2/28/2019/the-venezuela-crisis-and-infectious-disease-spread.
- 113. Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration."
- **114.** "HIV Treatment," *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, October 17, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/basics/livingwithhiv/treatment.html.

- 115. Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration."
- 116. Doocy et al., "Venezuelan Migration and the Border Health Crisis."
- **117.** Ibid.
- 118. Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration."
- 119. Doocy et al., "Venezuelan Migration and the Border Health Crisis."
- 120. Tuite et al., "Infectious Disease Implications of Large-Scale Migration."
- 121. "Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV)," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, February 4, 2020,
  - https://www.cdc.gov/breastfeeding/breastfeeding-special-circumstances/maternal-or-infant-illnesses/hiv.html.
- **122.** "Country Report: Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic of)," *Health in the Americas*, accessed May 30, 2020, https://www.paho.org/salud-en-las-americas-2017/?page\_id=163.
- 123. Antonio, "Crisis in Venezuelan Hospitals."
- **124.** Melody Schreiber, "Researchers Are Surprised By The Magnitude Of Venezuela's Health Crisis," *NPR*, April 5, 2019, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2019/04/05/709969632/researchers-are-sur prised-by-the-magnitude-of-venezuelas-health-crisis.
- **125.** Ibid.
- **126.** Alejandra Romo, "Pregnant Women Flee Lack of Maternal Health Care in Venezuela," *UNHCR*, July 23, 2019, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/stories/2019/7/5d3723374/pregnant-women-flee-lack-maternal-health-care-venezuela.html.
- 127. Doocy et al., "Venezuelan Migration and the Border Health Crisis."
- **128.** "Medical Reasons for a C-Section," March of Dimes, October 2018, https://www.marchofdimes.org/pregnancy/c-section-medical-reasons.aspx.
- 129. Doocy et al., "Venezuelan Migration and the Border Health Crisis."
- 130. Marta Martinez, "Inside the Colombian 'War Hospital' Treating Venezuela's Pregnancy Crisis," *The New Humanitarian*, November 27, 2019, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2019/11/27/Venezuela-Colombia-pre gnant-women-birth-reproductive-rights-migration-Cucuta-maternal-care-migrants-refugee s#:~:text=A%20spokesperson%20from%20the%20Venezuelan,(%248.7%20USD)%20a %20visit.
- **131.** https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/stories/2019/7/5d3723374/pregnant-women-flee-lack-maternal-health-care-venezuela.html
- 132. P. A. Poma, "Effect of Prenatal Care on Infant Mortality Rates According to Birth-Death Certificate Files," *Journal of the National Medical Association* 91, no. 9 (1999): 515, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2608536/?page=1.
- 133. Lohman, "Venezuelans Can't Get Even the Most Basic Lifesaving Medical Supplies."
- 134. Susan Schulman, "'Worse off than a War Zone': Inside Venezuela's Healthcare Crisis," *The New Humanitarian*, April 16, 2019, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2018/10/25/worse-war-zone-inside-venezuela-s-healthcare-crisis.
- 135. Anggy Polanco, "Venezuela's Chronic Shortages Give Rise to 'Medical Flea Markets," *Reuters*, December 8, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-medicine/venezuelas-chronic-shortages-give-rise-to-medical-flea-markets-idUSKBN1E21J4.
- 136. Samantha Raphelson, "Venezuela's Health Care System Ready To Collapse Amid Economic Crisis," *NPR*, February 1, 2018, https://www.npr.org/2018/02/01/582469305/venezuelas-health-care-system-ready-to-coll apse-amid-economic-crisis.
- 137. Lohman, "Venezuelans Can't Get Even the Most Basic Lifesaving Medical Supplies."

- **138.** Ibid.
- 139. Susan Schulman, "'Worse off than a War Zone': Inside Venezuela's Healthcare Crisis," *The New Humanitarian* (April 16, 2019) https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2018/10/25/worse-war-zone-inside-venezuela-s-healthcare-crisis.
- 140. Polanco, "Venezuela's Chronic Shortages Give Rise to 'Medical Flea Markets."
- 141. Isayen Herrera and Anatoly Kurmanaev, "In Polarized Venezuela, Red Cross Grapples With Aid Distribution," *The New York Times*, April 17, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/17/world/americas/red-cross-venezuela-aid.html?auth = login-google.
- 142. Joe Parkin Daniels, "Aid Workers Toil amid Crisis and Corruption to Give Venezuelans the Drugs They Need," *The Guardian*, January 9, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/jan/09/venezuela-aid-drugs-healt hcare-aid-maduro.
- 143. Ibid.
- **144.** "Medicine Recycling Program," *Action for Solidarity,* February 19, 2018, http://actionforsolidarity.org/medicine-recycling-program/.
- 145. Luis Miguel Alvarenga, "Acción Solidaria, Una Alternativa Que Va Más Allá de la Atención a Personas con VIH/SIDA en Venezuela," Amnistía Internacional, April 17, 2018, https://www.amnistia.org/ve/blog/2018/04/5707/accion-solidaria-una-alternativa-en-vene zuela.
- 146. Daniels, "Aid Workers Toil amid Crisis."
- 147. Ibid.
- 148. "Guidelines for Health Care Equipment Donations," *World Health Organization*, March 2000, https://www.who.int/medical\_devices/publications/en/Donation\_Guidelines.pdf.
- 149. "Responding to Venezuela's Health Crisis Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic of)," *ReliefWeb,* February 27, 2019, https://reliefweb.int/report/venezuela-bolivarian-republic/responding-venezuela-s-health-crisis.
- 150. "Venezuela Crisis Presents Complex Global Health Security Challenges," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, April 30, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/healthprotection/fieldupdates/spring-2019/venezuela-crisis-challenge.html.
- **151.** "Responding to Venezuela's Health Crisis Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic of)," *ReliefWeb*.
- 152. Ruthann Richter, "Health-Care Aid for Developing Countries Boosts Life Expectancy, Study Finds," *Stanford News Center*, April 21, 2014, http://med.stanford.edu/news/all-news/2014/04/health-care-aid-for-developing-countries-boosts-life-expectancy-study-finds.html#:~:text=Health%2Dcare%20aid%20for%20devel oping%20countries%20boosts%20life%20expectancy%2C%20study%20finds,-Apr%202 1%202014&text=Foreign%20aid%20for%20health%20care,University%20School%20of%20Medicine%20researchers.
- **153.** "USAID in Venezuela Frequently Asked Questions," *U.S. Agency for International Development*, July 2, 2020, https://www.usaid.gov/venezuela/usaid-in-venezuela-fags.
- 154. Michelle Nichols, "Venezuelans Facing 'Unprecedented Challenges,' Many Need Aid Internal U.N. Report," *Reuters*, March 29, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-un/venezuelans-facing-unprecedented-challenges-many-need-aid-internal-u-n-report-idUSKCN1R92AG.
- 155. "Guidelines for Healthcare Equipment Donations," World Health Organization.

- **156.** Nahid Bhadelia, "Rage Against The Busted Medical Machines," *NPR*, September 8, 2016,
  - https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2016/09/08/492842274/rage-against-the-bus ted-medical-machines.
- 157. "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Find Health Care: 'This Is a Crisis,'" *Doctors Without Borders*, July 16, 2019, https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/story/venezuelans-colombia-struggle-find-health-care-crisis.
- 158. "How We're Helping in Venezuela," *Doctors Without Borders*, accessed November 20, 2019, https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/countries/venezuela.
- 159. "Types of Projects," *Doctors Without Borders*, accessed November 20, 2019, https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/who-we-are/how-we-work/types-projects.
- 160. "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Get Medical Care," *Doctors Without Borders*, posted on April 23, 2020, 3:58, https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC4oxZI46DHgBxVogf T256Q
- 161. "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Get Medical Care," *Doctors Without Borders*.
- **162.** "Colombia," *International Rescue Committee*, accessed November 16, 2020, https://www.rescue.org/country/colombia.
- 163. "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Find Health Care: 'This Is a Crisis,'" *Doctors Without Borders*.
- 164. "Venezuelan Migrants in Colombia: A Neglected Crisis," *Doctors Without Borders*, December 18, 2019, https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/news/venezuelan-migrants-colombia-neglected-crisis.
- **165.** "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Get Medical Care," *Doctors Without Borders*.
- **166.** "Venezuelans in Colombia Struggle to Find Health Care: 'This Is a Crisis,'" *Doctors Without Borders.*